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            Federal Mine Safety and Health Review Commission
                  Office of Administrative Law Judges

EMILIANO ROSA CRUZ,                    DISCRIMINATION PROCEEDING
                 COMPLAINANT
          v.                           Docket No. SE 83-62-DM

PUERTO RICAN CEMENT COMPANY,           MSHA Case No. MD 83-44
  INC.,
                 RESPONDENT

                                DECISION

Appearances:  Julio Alvarado Ginorio, Esq., Ponce, Puerto
              Rico, for Complainant;
              Daniel R. Dominguez, Esq., Dominguez and
              Totti, Hato Rey, Puerto Rico, for Respondent.

Before:      Judge Broderick

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

     Complainant contends that he was discharged from his job as
a hydrator because he complained to the Mine Safety and Health
Administration about safety conditions in the plant. Respondent
contends that Complainant was discharged for chronic absenteeism.

     Pursuant to notice, the case was heard on the merits in Hato
Rey, Puerto Rico on March 30, 1984. Emiliano Rosa Cruz, Roberto
Padua Vasquez and Jorge Marcucci Cruz testified on behalf of
Complainant. Rene Vargas Lizardi and Pedro Rodriguez Morales
testified on behalf of Respondent. Counsel for both parties have
filed posthearing briefs. Based on the entire record and
considering the contentions of the parties, I make the following
decision.

FINDINGS OF FACT

     Complainant worked for Respondent for more than 18 years
before he was discharged on April 25, 1983. He began working as a
laborer, was later classified as a lab technician assistant, then
as a mill worker. In approximately 1975, he was promoted to the
position of hydrator. At the time of his discharge he was earning
$5.03 per hour, and worked 40 hours per week.

     On December 13, 1979, Complainant was suspended for 7 days
"for reason of absences from work without notifying
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same and because you were found by your supervisors reading a
newspaper without attending to your work." (Respondent's Exh. 1).
On March 30, 1981, Complainant was sent a notice from the
personnel office that he had been absent from work 121 days in
the year 1980. This did not include vacation time but did include
authorized sick leave. Similar notices were sent for 1981
(Complainant was absent 78 days) and 1982 (Complainant was absent
49 days).

     On January 25, 1982, Complainant was suspended from January
25 to February 8, 1982, "for having been absent from * * * work
on Saturday, January 23 * * *, despite the fact that you were
denied permission to be absent and thus acting insubordinately."
(Respondent's Exh. 2). On April 26, 1982, Complainant was
notified that he was discharged because of frequent absences from
work. After discussions between union and company officials, the
discharge was changed to a 2-week suspension from April 27, 1982
through May 10, 1982. The reason for the suspension was "frequent
absences from work and * * * unsatisfactory record of
attendance." (Respondent's Exh. 3). The notice of suspension
contained a warning that "[the] next time you are absent from
work without a valid and satisfactory justification for the
company, you shall be dismissed from your employment." (Id.)

     An inspection of Respondent's facility was conducted by
Federal Mine Inspector Perez on April 5 and 6, 1983. During the
course of this inspection, Complainant told the inspector that
the hydrator floor was broken and presented a stumbling or
tripping hazard to employees; a leak in the ceiling or roof
caused hot water to come through, and on one occasion this caused
burns to an employee; a chair in the control room had a broken
leg. A close out conference, attended by Inspector Perez; the
company safety director, Mr. Calish; the plant manager, Mr. Pedro
Rodriguez; and the Union President, Mr. Marcucci, was held
following the inspection. Apparently no citations or orders were
issued as a result of the inspection.

     On or about April 6, 1983, Mr. Tim Perez, an administrative
assistant to the plant manager Pedro Rodriguez, told Complainant
that he (Complainant) "was hot * * * [and] was going to be
fired * * * because * * * he had commented or made comments
to the MSHA people about * * * the condition of the equipment
and some safety conditions." (Tr. 39-40). Perez told Complainant
that "the next time Rodriguez catches you he is going to suspend
you." (Tr. 8). This warning was overheard by Roberto Padua, a lab
technician for Respondent. Several days later, Perez repeated
this threat to Complainant.
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     On April 22, 1983, Complainant was scheduled to work from 6:00
a.m. to 2:00 p.m. He testified that he did not report for work
that morning because he was ill. Complainant did not have a
telephone and "had to wait for my neighbor to get up" (Tr. 11)
before calling the company at 9:05 a.m., to notify it of his
inability to work. The collective bargaining agreement requires
that an employee who cannot attend his work shall notify the
employer no later than 8:00 p.m. on the previous day "except in
the case of unforeseen circumstances" (Respondent's Exh. 6, Art
XVII). A letter to Complainant was prepared by Rene Vargas of the
personnel office and delivered by a guard to Complainant at his
home, directing him to report to the personnel office before
returning to work (Respondent's Exh. 9). A company nurse was also
sent to Complainant's home at 3:25 p.m. the same day. She
reported that Complainant advised that he was ill with the flu
and was taking Contac. She took his temperature which was 373C.
(Respondent's Exh. 8). Later the same day, Complainant went out
in a car driven by a friend and stopped to collect some money
owed him and then went to the drug store to buy some medicine. He
was seen by the plant manager at a machine shop where his debtor
was.

     On April 27, 1983, Complainant was notified that he was
discharged effective April 25, 1983, because of excessive
absences. (Respondent's Exh. 14). The decision to discharge
Complainant was made by the company assistant personnel manager
Rene Vargas, plant manager Pedro Rodriguez, personnel director
Guillermo Rios, and benefits supervisor J.E. Rosich.

     Complainant filed a claim for unemployment benefits which
was denied because of a finding that he was dismissed due to
excessive absences. Prior to the hearing on his unemployment
claim, Vargas stated that Complainant threatened to kill him
because his benefits had been withheld.

     After leaving Respondent, Complainant worked from January 1,
1984 to February 18, 1984, as a watchman on a farm. He earned
$3.35 per hour. He was not working at the time of the hearing.

STATUTORY PROVISION

     Section 105(c) of the Act provides in part as follows:

          (c)(1) No person shall discharge or in any manner
          discriminate against or cause to be discharged or cause
          discrimination against



~1756
           or otherwise interfere with the exercise of the
           statutory rights of any miner, representative of
           miners or applicant for employment in any coal
           or other mine subject to this Act because such
           miner, representative of miners, or applicant
           for employment . . . has filed or made a
           complaint under or related to this Act, including
           a complaint notifying the operator or the
           operator's agent, or the representative of the
           miners at the coal or other mine of an alleged
           danger or safety or health violation in a coal
           or other mine . . . or because of the exercise
           by such miner, representative of miners or applicant
           for employment on behalf of himself or others of
           any statutory right afforded by this Act.

          (2) Any miner or applicant for employment or
          representative of miners who believes that he has been
          discharged, interfered with, or otherwise discriminated
          against by any person in violation of this subsection
          may, within 60 days after such violation occurs, file a
          complaint with the Secretary alleging such
          discrimination. Upon receipt of such complaint, the
          Secretary shall forward a copy of the complaint to the
          respondent and shall cause such investigation to be
          made as he deems appropriate.

          (3) Within 90 days of the receipt of a complaint filed
          under paragraph (3), the Secretary shall notify, in
          writing, the miner, applicant for employment, or
          representative of miners of his determination whether a
          violation has occurred. If the Secretary, upon
          investigation, determines that the provisions of this
          subsection have not been violated, the complainant
          shall have the right, within 30 days of notice of the
          Secretary's determination, to file an action in his own
          behalf before the Commission, charging discrimination
          or interference in violation of paragraph (1). The
          Commission shall afford an opportunity for a hearing
          (in accordance with section 554 of title 5, United
          States Code, but without regard to subsection (a)(3) of
          such section), and thereafter shall issue an
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          order, based upon findings of fact, dismissing or
          sustaining the complainant's charges and, if the
          charges are sustained, granting such relief as it
          deems appropriate, including but not limited to,
          an order requiring the rehiring or reinstatement
          of the miner to his former position with back pay
          and interest or such remedy as may be appropriate.
          Such order shall become final 30 days after its
          issuance. Whenever an order is issued sustaining the
         complainant's charges under this subsection, a sum
         equal to the aggregate amount of all costs and
         expenses (including attorney's fees) as determined
         by the Commission to have been reasonably incurred
         by the miner, applicant for employment or representative
         of miners for, or in connection with, the institution
         and prosecution of such proceedings shall be assessed
         against the person committing such violation.
         Proceedings under this section shall be expedited
         by the Secretary and the Commission. Any order
         issued by the Commission under this paragraph shall
         be subject to judicial review in accordance with
         section 106. Violations by any person of paragraph
         (1) shall be subject to the provisions of section
         108 and 110(a).

ISSUES

     1. Whether Complainant was discharged for activity protected
under the Mine Act?

     2. If he was, to what relief is he entitled?

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     In order to establish a prima facie case of discrimination
under section 105(c) of the Mine Act, a complaining miner bears
the burden of production and proof to establish (1) that he
engaged in protected activity and (2) that the adverse action
complained of was motivated in any part by that activity.
Secretary on behalf of Pasula v. Consolidation Coal Co., 2 FMSHRC
2786, (1980), rev'd on other grounds sub nom. Consolidation Coal
Co. v. Marshall, 663 F.2d 1211 (3d Cir.1981); and Secretary on
behalf of Robinette v. United Castle Coal Co., 3 FMSHRC 803
(1981). The operator may rebut the prima facie case by showing
either that no protected activity occurred or that the adverse
action was in no way motivated by protected activity. If an
operator
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cannot rebut the prima facie case in this manner it may
nevertheless affirmatively defend by proving that (1) it was also
motivated by the miner's unprotected activities, and (2) it would
have taken the adverse action in any event for the unprotected
activities alone. The operator bears the burden of proof with
regard to the affirmative defense. Haro v. Magma Copper Co., 4
FMSHRC 1935 (1982). The ultimate burden of persuasion does not
shift from the Complainant. Robinette, supra. See also Boich v.
FMSHRC, 719 F.2d 194 (6th Cir.1983); and Donovan v. Stafford
Constr. Co., No. 83-1566, D.C.Cir. (April 20, 1984)
(specifically-approving the Commission's Pasula-Robinette test).
See also NLRB v. Transportation Management Corp., --- U.S. ----,
76 L.Ed.2d 667 (1983).

PROTECTED ACTIVITY

     There is no dispute that Complainant reported certain
deficiencies in the workplace to an MSHA inspector on April 5,
1983. Although Mr. Rodriguez, the plant manager, denied that
these reports had anything to do with safety, I credit the
testimony of Complainant, of Mr. Padua who is a disinterested
witness, and of Mr. Marcucci, the union representative, each of
whom stated that the conditions reported to the inspector did
indeed involve safety matters. The fact that citations were not
issued does not establish otherwise. Rodriguez was very defensive
in his testimony and his credibility is suspect. Reporting safety
problems in the workplace to a federal inspector is the first and
most obvious kind of activity protected under the Mine Act.

ADVERSE ACTION

     On the day of the close out conference following the
inspection, Complainant was told by the plant manager's
administrative assistant that the plant manager was going to fire
Complainant because of his safety complaints to MSHA. Less than 3
weeks later Complainant was fired.

MOTIVATION FOR ADVERSE ACTION

     The stated reason for Complainant's discharge was excessive
absenteeism. The record shows that Complainant was off work a
considerable number of days back at least as far as 1979. An
inordinate number of his absences occurred on the day before and
after weekends and holidays. Complainant testified that his
absences were caused by illness and injury. However, he was
terminated in 1982 because of absenteeism (the penalty was
reduced to a suspension in the grievance proceeding), and was
warned on a number of occasions
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that he would be disciplined for being absent. On April 22, 1983,
he was absent and failed to call in before his shift began. This
record persuades me that one motive for discharging Complainant
was his absenteeism. However, the statement of Tim Perez
concerning Pedro Rodriguez's reaction to the complaints made to
MSHA persuades me that part of the motive for the discharge was
Complainant's report to the MSHA inspector. Tim Perez's statement
was overheard by an apparently disinterested witness, Roberto
Padua. There is no doubt in my mind that Perez made the
statement. Perez is still employed in a supervisory position by
Respondent, but, and I consider this fact significant, he was not
called as a witness. I conclude that Perez was repeating to
Complainant what Rodriguez in fact said. I do not credit
Rodriguez's denial that he made such a statement. This also
damages Rodriguez's credibility generally. I conclude that
Complainant was discharged in part because of activity protected
under the Act. Therefore, he had made out a prima facie case of
discrimination under section 105(c) of the Act.

AFFIRMATIVE DEFENSE

     Respondent does not overcome a prima facie case of
discriminatory discharge by showing that it had adequate
nondiscriminatory reasons under its contract or otherwise to
terminate Complainant. Were that enough, it would clearly have
met its burden here. But the burden is a more difficult, more
subtle one: it must show that in fact it would have discharged
Complainant solely for unprotected activities, this is, in this
case for absenteeism. I conclude that it did not carry that
burden. The incident which ostensibly precipitated the discharge
was failure to call the personnel office prior to being off work
for illness. The collective bargaining agreement apparently
requires reporting 10 hours in advance (no later than 8 p.m. the
day before for an employee beginning to work at 6:00 a.m.), which
is an odd requirement for sick leave notification. Complainant
was apparently ill: he was in bed when the nurse arrived and his
temperature was slightly elevated (37.3C = 99.14F.) He was
taking medication. I conclude that Respondent (in the person of
Rodriguez) was awaiting an excuse to fire Complainant because he
reported safety problems to MSHA, and that it seized upon his
absence on April 22, 1983, as a plausible reason to let him go.
Respondent has not established that it would have discharged
Complainant for his absence on April 22, 1983, or for excessive
absenteeism.
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COMPLAINANT'S THREAT OF VIOLENCE

     Respondent argues that Complainant loses the protection of
the Act because he threatened the life of Respondent's assistant
personnel manager, Mr. Vargas. The alleged threats were made at
an unemployment compensation hearing some months after
Complainant was discharged. I conclude that any threats made
subsequent to Complainant's discharge are not relevant to this
proceeding. I do not hereby determine whether the alleged threats
were in fact made.

CONCLUSION

     I conclude that Respondent discharged Complainant, a miner,
because he made complaints related to the Mine Safety Act.
Respondent therefore, violated section 105(c)(1) of the Act.

RELIEF

     Based on the above findings of fact and conclusions of law,
Respondent is ORDERED

     1. To reinstate Complainant to the position from which he
was discharged on April 25, 1983, or to a comparable position at
the same rate of pay and with the same non wage benefits;

     2. To remove from Complainant's records all references to
his discharge on April 25, 1983;

     3. To pay Complainant his regular wages from April 25, 1983,
to the date of his reinstatement with interest thereon using the
formula set out in the case of Secretary/Bailey v.
Arkansas-Carbona, 5 FMSHRC 2042 (1983). (A copy of the
Arkansas-Carbona decision is appended hereto.)

     4. To pay reasonable attorney's fees and costs of litigation
incurred by Complainant in the prosecution of this case.

                                 ORDER

     1. Complainant shall file a statement on or before August
17, 1984, showing the amount he claims as back pay and interest
to the date of this decision.

     2. Complainant shall file a statement on or before August
17, 1984, showing the amount he claims as attorney's fees and
necessary legal expenses. The attorney's hours and rates shall be
set out in detail.
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     3. Respondent shall file a reply on or before September 12, 1984,
and if it objects to the amounts claimed as back pay or
attorney's fees, shall state its objections with particularity.

     4. Until the issues of the amount due as back pay and
interest, and the amount due as attorney's fees are determined,
the decision is not final.

                            James A. Broderick
                            Administrative Law Judge

ÄÄÄÄÄÄÄÄÄÄÄÄÄÄÄ
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                       attachment to SE 83-62-DM

                           December 12, 1983

SECRETARY OF LABOR,
MINE SAFETY AND HEALTH
ADMINISTRATION (MSHA),
  On behalf of                         Docket No. CENT 81-13-D
MILTON BAILEY
     v.
ARKANSAS-CARBONA COMPANY
        and
MICHAEL WALKER

                                DECISION

     This discrimination case presents four issues: whether the
Commission's administrative law judge abused his discretion in
severing the Secretary of Labor's request for a civil penalty
from the complaint of discrimination; whether the judge erred in
awarding 6% interest on the back pay award; whether he erred in
tolling the back pay award on the date the Secretary filed a
complaint on Bailey's behalf; and whether he erred in refusing to
award Bailey tuition and certain miscellaneous expenses.

     For the reasons that follow, we hold that the judge did
not abuse his discretion in this case when he severed the request
for a civil penalty from the discrimination complaint, but we
also announce our intention to amend Commission Procedural Rule
42, 29 C.F.R. � 2700.42, to end the need for such severance in
future cases. We adopt as the Commission's interest rate formula
for back pay awards the interest formula used by the National
Labor Relations Board--that is, interest set at the "adjusted
prime rate" announced semi-annually by the Internal Revenue
Service for the underpayment and overpayment of taxes. We hold
that the judge erred in assessing 6% interest on the back pay
award and remand for recalculation of the award pursuant to the
computation rules announced in this decision. We reverse the
judge's order tolling back pay on the date of the Secretary's
complaint on behalf of Bailey. We continue the award until the
date Bailey informed the Secretary he did not wish reinstatement,
and additionally remand for determination of the date when that
notification occurred. Finally, we affirm the judge's holding
that Bailey was not entitled to payment of college tuition and
related expenses.
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     I. Factual and procedural background

     We briefly summarize the facts, which are undisputed, as
background for our discussion of this case. Arkansas-Carbona
Company, a joint venture, operated a small surface anthracite
coal mine in Dardanelle, Arkansas at the relevant time. Milton
Bailey was employed by Arkansas-Carbona from May 13, 1980, until
his discharge on June 27, 1980. Bailey was the company's safety
director and he earned $1,000 per month. Michael Walker was the
president of one of the firms comprising the Arkansas-Carbona
joint venture, and after June 13, 1980, took over control of mine
operations at the mine site. On June 27, 1980, Bailey complained
to Walker that the mine's first aid kit, which had been moved
from the main office to a screened porch, should remain in the
office to prevent its exposure to dust. Walker contended the kit
was in a dustproof container. An argument ensued which resulted
in Bailey's discharge.

     On October 20, 1980, the Secretary of Labor filed a
discrimination complaint before this independent Commission on
behalf of Bailey against Arkansas-Carbona and Michael
Walker.   (FOOTNOTE 1) His complaint alleged that Bailey was unlawfully
discharged for exercising rights protected by section 105(c)(1)
of the Federal Mine Safety and Health Act of 1977, 30 U.S.C. �
801 et seq. (1976 & Supp. V 1981). The relief sought included
back pay with 9% interest, and reinstatement on the same shift
with the same or equivalent duties at a rate of pay "presently
proper" for the position. The Secretary's complaint also
requested "an order assessing a civil penalty of not more than
$10,000 against [the operator] for [the] violation of section
105(c) of the Act." 30 U.S.C. � 815(c) (Supp. V 1981). On January
22, 1981, the Secretary filed a motion to amend his
discrimination complaint. The motion stated in part: "Subsequent
to his filing of the complaint the Secretary was informed by
complainant Bailey that he did not wish to be reinstated by
respondents and that in lieu of reinstatement he would accept
tuition for one year of college plus an allowance for expenses."

     The Commission's administrative law judge first held that
Bailey's complaint concerning the first aid kit on the day of his
discharge was protected activity and that Bailey's discharge was
motivated in part by that protected activity. Thus, the judge
held that a prima facie case of discrimination, that is, adverse
action motivated in part by protected activity, was proved. 3
FMSHRC 2313, 2318-19 (October 1981) (ALJ). The judge then
examined each non-discriminatory ground the operator presented as
the cause of Bailey's termination and concluded, "Neither
singularly nor in combination do Respondents' contentions
establish that Respondents would have discharged Complainant for
the reasons given." 3 FMSHRC at 2319. Therefore, the judge
determined that Arkansas-Carbona's discharge of Bailey violated
section 105(c)(1) of the Mine Act. 30 U.S.C. � 815(c)(1).

     The judge awarded Bailey back pay with 6% interest from
the date of discharge until October 19, 1980, one day before the
Secretary's complaint was filed. 3 FMSHRC at 2323. Because the



complaint on behalf of Bailey was amended January 22, 1981, to
request one year's college tuition and related expenses in lieu
of reinstatement, the judge applied
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Rule 15(c), Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, and concluded that
the amendment related back to October 20, 1980, the date of the
Secretary's complaint. (FOOTNOTE 2) Therefore, the judge concluded that
Bailey did not request reinstatement from that date and that,
accordingly, the obligation for back pay ceased on that date. 3
FMSHRC at 2321. The judge also declined to order the payment of
one year's college tuition and expenses because Bailey "failed to
establish any entitlement to an award of 1 year of college
tuition." 3 FMSHRC at 2322. The judge also ordered expunging of
all references to "this matter" from Bailey's employment record.

     In addition, the judge severed MSHA's proposed assessment
of a civil penalty from this proceeding, and he ordered MSHA to
proceed under Commission Procedural Rule 25, 29 C.F.R. �
2700.25. (FOOTNOTE 3) At the outset of the administrative hearing, the
judge explained the reason for the severance: "I will sever the
civil penalty proceeding because there has not been the required
administrative processing of the proposal through the
notification to the respondents of the amount of the proposed
penalty or the opportunity to discuss this matter with the
District Manager's office." Tr. 4.

        II. Severance of the civil penalty from the proceedings
               involving the complaint of discrimination

     We first consider the question of how civil penalties for
violations of section 105(c) should be proposed and assessed in
cases where the Secretary files a complaint on behalf of a miner,
and then whether the judge erred in severing the penalty
proceeding.

     Civil penalties are assessed under the Mine Act to induce
compliance with the Act and its standards. See, for example,
S.Rep. No. 181, 95th Cong., 1st Sess. 40-41 (1977) ("S.Rep."),
reprinted in Subcommittee on Labor, Senate Committee on Human
Resources, 95th Cong., 2d Sess., Legislative History of the
Federal Mine Safety and Health Act of 1977, at 628-29 (1978)
("Legis.Hist."). Penalties are mandatory for violations of
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the Act and its standards. The Act separates the procedures for
civil penalty assessment between the Secretary and the
Commission. The Secretary proposes the penalty he wishes assessed
for a violation and the Commission assesses a penalty of an
appropriate amount. See Sellersburg Stone Co., 5 FMSHRC 287,
290-92 (March 1983), pet. for review filed, No. 83-1630, 7th
Cir., April 8, 1983; Tazco, Inc., 3 FMSHRC 1895, 1896-98 (August
1981). (FOOTNOTE 4)

     This bifurcation of functions is set forth in sections 105
and 110 of the Act. 30 U.S.C. � 815 & 820 (Supp. V 1981).
Section 105(a) requires the Secretary to take certain steps to
notify an operator of the civil penalty "proposed to be assessed
under section 110(a) for the violation cited." 30 U.S.C. �
815(a). Section 110(a) provides, in turn, for penalty assessments
of not more than $10,000 per violation. 30 U.S.C. � 820(a).
Section 110(i) provides, "The Commission shall have authority to
assess all civil penalties provided in this Act." 30 U.S.C. �
820(i). After listing the six statutory penalty criteria, section
110(i) concludes, "In proposing civil penalties under this Act,
the Secretary may rely upon a summary review of the information
available to him and shall not be required to make findings of
fact concerning the above [six] factors."  (FOOTNOTE 5)
Section 105(a) states that the civil penalty proposal
procedures set forth for the Secretary therein are only invoked
"[i]f, after an inspection or investigation, the Secretary issues
a citation or order under section 104 [30 U.S.C. � 814]." 30
U.S.C. � 815(a). (FOOTNOTE 6) The Secretary must notify an operator
"within a reasonable time" of the penalty he proposes. If the
operator chooses to contest a proposed penalty, the Secretary
must "immediately advise" the Commission so that a hearing can be
scheduled. 30 U.S.C. � 815(d). The statutory procedures for
prompt notification
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and contest of a proposed civil penalty assessment reflect
Congress' belief that penalty assessment had lagged under the
1969 Coal Act, 30 U.S.C. � 801 et seq. (1976) (amended 1977), and
its consequent desire to speed the process. Thus, the thrust of
the penalty procedures under the Mine Act is to reach a final
order of the Commission assessing a civil penalty for violations
without delay.

     Cases involving violations of the discrimination
provisions, however, are not initiated with the issuance of a
citation or order under section 104 but, rather, with filing of
special complaints before the Commission under sections 105(c)(2)
or 105(c)(3). 30 U.S.C. � 815(c)(2) & (3). These two statutory
subsections provide for complaint by the Secretary if he believes
discrimination has occurred, or complaint by the miner if the
Secretary declines to prosecute.

     It is clear that a penalty is to be assessed for
discrimination in violation of section 105(c)(1). The last
sentence of section 105(c)(3) states, "Violations by any person
of paragraph (1) shall be subject to the provisions of sections
108 [30 U.S.C. � 818] and section 110(a)." 30 U.S.C. �
815(c)(3). (FOOTNOTE 7) Section 110(a) requires the Secretary to propose
penalties to be assessed for violations of the Act. Neither
section 105(c) nor section 110(a), however, states how and when
the Secretary is to propose a penalty for a violation of section
105(c)(1).

    The Secretary's regulations in 30 C.F.R. Part 100 set
forth "criteria and procedures for the proposed assessment of
civil penalties under section 105 and 110 of the [Mine Act]." 30
C.F.R. � 100.1. (FOOTNOTE 8) Section 100.5 lists a number of "categories
[of violations which] will be individually reviewed to determine
whether a special assessment is appropriate" including
"discrimination violations under section 105(c) of the Act."
 (FOOTNOTE 9)

     In spite of this reference to discrimination cases, none
of the Part 100 regulations specifies how the Secretary shall
propose a civil penalty when he files the complaint of
discrimination, and it does not appear that the Secretary
contemplated that his administrative review procedures for
proposed penalties should apply to a determination that an
operator had violated
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section 105(c)(1). Similarly, the Commission's procedural rules
do not specifically address penalty procedures for alleged
violations of section 105(c)(1). Our rules more generally require
the Secretary to notify the operator of "the violation alleged"
and the penalty proposed and to afford the operator 30 days in
which to notify the Secretary if it wishes to contest the
proposal. Commission Procedural Rule 25 (n. 3 supra). See also
Commission Procedural Rules 26 through 28, 29 C.F.R. � 2700.26
through 28. (FOOTNOTE 10)

     The Secretary argues that the penalty proposal procedures
in section 105(a) of the Mine Act and Commission Procedural Rule
25 apply only to citations and orders issued under section 104.
Violations of the discrimination section, the Secretary urges,
are subject only to the provisions expressly mentioned in section
105(c) itself. The Secretary relies on the last sentence in
section 105(c)(3), which states that violations of section
105(c)(1) "shall be subject to the provisions of sections 108
[injunctions] and 110(a)." 30 U.S.C. � 815(c)(3). He argues that
because section 110(a) contains no reference to section 104 or to
section 105(a), the assessment proposal procedures required
therein need not be applied in penalty proposals under section
105(c)(3).

     Thus, from the language of sections 105(c)(3) and 110(a),
the Secretary argues that it is not necessary to have separate
penalty proceedings in discrimination cases. Rather, he contends
that penalties should be assessed by Commission judges when
liability is determined--that is, when an operator is found in a
discrimination proceeding to have violated section 105. The
Secretary asserts he is "always" prepared to provide the
information on the penalty criteria in section 110(i), and that
an administrative law judge will never be more competent to
decide the penalty question than at the close of a discrimination
case in which the judge has determined the existence of a
violation.
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     We agree with the Secretary that it is desirable to adjudicate in
one proceeding both the merits of the discrimination claim and
the civil penalty. The Mine Act emphasizes, "Proceedings under
[section 105(c) ] shall be expedited by the Secretary and by the
Commission." 30 U.S.C. � 815(c)(3). Because the last sentence of
section 105(c)(3) references penalty proposals under section
110(a), we conclude that penalty proposals for section 105(c)
violations are to be expedited as well. The express statutory
intent to expedite these proceedings is furthered by having the
Secretary avoid dual proceedings and incorporate his penalty
proposal in his discrimination complaint.

     We also conclude, however, that it is incumbent upon the
Secretary in a combined proceeding to set forth in the
discrimination complaint the precise amount of the proposed
penalty with appropriate allegations concerning the statutory
criteria supporting the proposed amount. Experience makes us
somewhat skeptical about the Secretary's assertion that he has
"always" been prepared to present evidence on penalty criteria.
Formal penalty allegations in the complaint better afford
operators adequate notice of penalty issues in discrimination
cases. Because the Secretary may "rely on a summary review of the
information available to him" in proposing penalties (30 U.S.C. �
820(i)), the penalty allegations in the discrimination complaint
may be stated in summary fashion.

     In this case, the Secretary's naked request in his
complaint for a penalty of "up to $10,000" is scarcely a penalty
proposal at all. Henceforth, we shall require in these cases that
the Secretary propose in his complaint a penalty in a specific
dollar amount supported by information on the section 110(i)
criteria for assessing a penalty. This new rule shall apply to
cases pending with our judges as of the date of this decision or
filed with the Commission as of, or after, the date of this
decision. Leave to amend complaints to add the penalty
allegations shall be freely granted. Thus, the operator will be
informed not only of the dollar amount proposed, but also the
basis therefor. The parties will then be better prepared to
litigate at the hearing any disputes concerning the penalty
sought.

     Because the Secretary did not provide in his complaint
sufficient notice to the operator of the amount of the penalty
sought and the basis therefor, we cannot say that the judge erred
in severing the penalty proposal in order to provide such notice
to the operator. Nor do we see the utility of a remand to allow
the Secretary to amend his complaint. The judge's approach to the
Secretary's inadequate proposal is consistent with the Act's
notice requirements and with the position we now enunciate.
Accordingly, we affirm the judge's severance of the penalty
proposal from the underlying discrimination complaint. (FOOTNOTE 11)
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III. The rate and computation of interest on back pay awards

     The next question in this case is whether the judge erred
in assessing 6% interest on the back pay award. The remedial goal
of section 105(c) is to "restore the [victim of illegal
discrimination] to the situation he would have occupied but for
the discrimination." Secretary on behalf of Dunmire and Estle v.
Northern Coal Co., 4 FMSHRC at 142. As we have previously
observed, " "Unless compelling reasons point to the contrary, the
full measure of relief should be granted to [an improperly]
discharged employee.' " Secretary on behalf of Gooslin v.
Kentucky Carbon Corp., 4 FMSHRC 1, 2 (January 1982), quoting
Goldberg v. Bama Mfg. Corp., 302 F.2d 152, 156 (5th Cir.1962).

     Included in that "full measure of relief" is interest on
an award of back pay. Section 105(c)(3) of the Mine Act expressly
includes interest in the relief that can be awarded to
discriminatees, while leaving it up to the discretion of the
Commission to determine the exact contours of such an
award. (FOOTNOTE 12) The Senate Committee that drafted the section which
became section 105(c) stated in its report:

It is the Committee's intention that the Secretary
propose, and the Commission require, all relief that is necessary
to make the complaining party whole and to remove the deleterious
effects of the discriminatory conduct including, but not limited
to reinstatement with full seniority rights, backpay with
interest, and recompense for any special damages sustained as a
result of the discrimination.

S.Rep. 37, reprinted in Legis. Hist. 625 (emphasis
added).

     Our judges have awarded interest at rates varying from 6%
per annum to 12.5% per annum and have used a variety of methods
to compute interest awards. At least two of our judges have
adopted the NLRB's rate of interest on back pay awards. See,
e.g., Bradley v. Belva Coal Co., 3 FMSHRC 921, 925 (April 1981)
(ALJ) aff'd in part, remanded in part on other grounds, 4 FMSHRC
982 (June 1982); Secretary on behalf of Smith et al. v. Stafford
Construction Co., 3 FMSHRC 2177, 2199 (September 1981) (ALJ)
aff'd in part, rev'd in part on other grounds, 5 FMSHRC 618
(April 1983), pet. for review filed, No. 83-1566, D.C.Cir., May
27, 1983. The experience of our
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judges in this area has greatly aided our evaluation of different
methods of assessing interest. It has also led us to the
conclusion that it is time to adopt a uniform method of computing
interest so that all discriminatees will be treated uniformly
when they are awarded back pay under the Mine Act.

     The miner has not only lost money when he or she has not
been paid in violation of section 105(c), but has also lost the
use of the money. As the NLRB has stated with regard to interest
on back pay awards under the National Labor Relations Act, "The
purpose of interest is to compensate the discriminatee for the
loss of the use of his or her money." Florida Steel Corp., 231
NLRB 651, 651 (1977). Thus, in selecting an interest rate, we
have considered the potential cost to the miner both as a
"creditor" of the operator, and as a potential borrower from a
lending institution under real economic conditions. We have
therefore sought a rate of interest that compensates the
discriminatee fully for the loss of the use of money. In
addition, we have attempted to select a rate of interest flexible
enough to reflect economic and market realities, but not so
complex in application as to place an undue burden on the parties
and our judges when attempting to implement it.

     For all of these reasons we adopt the interest rate
formula used by the NLRB: interest set at the "adjusted prime
rate" announced semi-annually by the Internal Revenue Service
under 26 U.S.C.A. � 6621 (West Supp.1983) as the interest it
applies on underpayments or overpayments of tax. The "adjusted
prime rate" of the IRS is the average predominant prime rate
quoted by commercial banks to larger businesses as determined by
the Federal Reserve Board and rounded to the nearest full
percent. 26 U.S.C.A. � 6621 (West Supp.1983). Under the Tax
Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982, Pub.L. 97-248, �
345, 96 Stat. 636 (to be codified at 26 U.S.C. � 6621), the
adjusted prime rate must be established semi-annually: by October
15 based on the prime rates from April 1 to September 30, and by
April 15 based on the prime rates from October 1 to March 31. The
rate announced in October becomes effective the following January
1, and the rate announced in April becomes effective the
following July 1.

We agree with the NLRB that the IRS adjusted prime rate
comes closest to compensating the miner fully for loss of the use
of money. On the one hand, if the miner had the money, he or she
could invest it or save it and probably earn less than the prime
rate. On the other hand, if the miner has to borrow money because
he or she is deprived of a paycheck, the rate of interest most
likely would be higher than the prime rate. In these
circumstances, we concur with the NLRB that the IRS formula
"achieves a rough balance between that aspect of remedial
interest which attempts to compensate the discriminatee or
charging party as a creditor and that which attempts to
compensate for his loss as a borrower." Olympic Medical Corp.,
250 NLRB 146, 147 (1980). This "rough balance" in our view
achieves the goal of making the miner whole for the loss of the
use of money.



     The IRS adjusted prime rate is also attractive for
pragmatic reasons. It is a per annum rate adjusted semi-annually,
based on the prime rates for the six months preceding its
calculation. In this way, the rate reflects economic conditions
with reasonable accuracy. Its announcement well in advance of the
effective date offers notice to all parties and our judges. Cf.
Olympic Medical Corp., supra.
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     The relevant adjusted prime rates, which we adopt as the
Commission's remedial interest rates, are:

  January 1, 1978 to December 31, 1979    6% per year (.0001666% per day)
  January 1, 1980 to December 31, 1981    12% per year (.0003333% per day)
  January 1, 1982 to December 31, 1982    20% per year (.0005555% per day)
  January 1, 1983 to June 30, 1983        16% per year (.0004444% per day)
  July 1, 1983    to December 31, 1983    11% per year (.0003055% per day)
  January 1, 1984 to June 30, 1984        11% per year (.0003055% per day)

Because the IRS rates of interest are announced as annual
rates, it is necessary, as explained below, to convert them to
daily rates to calculate interest on periods of less than one
year. (FOOTNOTE 13)

     There must also be a uniform method of computing the
interest on back pay awards under the Mine Act. We have
considered a number of possible computational approaches. We are
mindful of the NLRB's extensive administrative and legal
experience in this area. The NLRB's general back pay methodology
is sound and has met with judicial approval. The labor bar is
familiar with this system. We conclude that rather than expending
administrative resources in attempting to devise a new system, we
will best, and most efficiently, effectuate the remedial goals of
section 105(c) of the Mine Act by adopting the major features of
the NLRB computational system. We are satisfied that this system
will do justice to the miner, avoid unnecessary penalization of
the operator, and not prove unduly burdensome for our judges and
bar to apply.

     We therefore announce the following general rules for the
computation of interest on back pay.

     Back pay and interest shall be computed by the "quarterly"
method. See Florida Steel Corp., 231 NLRB at 652; F.W. Woolworth
Co., 90 NLRB 289 (1950), approved NLRB v. Seven-Up Bottling Co.,
344 U.S. 344 (1953). (FOOTNOTE 14)
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Under this method (referred to as the "Woolworth formula," after
the NLRB's decision in the case of the same name, supra),
computations are made on a quarterly basis corresponding to the
four quarters of the calendar year. Separate computations of back
pay are made for each of the calendar quarters involved in the
back pay period. Thus, in each quarter, the gross back pay, the
actual interim earnings, if any, and the net back pay are
determined. See n. 14.

     Interest on the net back pay of each quarter is assessed
at the adjusted prime interest rate or rates in effect, as
explained below. Like the NLRB, we will assess only simple
interest in order to avoid the additional complexity of
compounding interest. Interest on the amount of net back pay due
and owing for each quarter involved in the back pay period
accrues beginning with the last day of that quarter and
continuing until the date of payment. See Florida Steel Corp.,
231 NLRB at 652. In calculating the amount of interest on any
given quarter's net back pay, the adjusted prime interest rates
may vary between the last day of the quarter and the date of
payment. If so, the respective rates in effect for any quarter or
combination of quarters must be applied for the period in which
they were operative. The interest amounts thus accrued for each
quarter's net back pay are then summed to yield the total
interest award.

     For administrative convenience, we will compute interest
on the basis of a 360-day year, 90-day quarter, and 30-day month.
Using these simplified values, the amount of interest to be
assessed on each quarter's net back pay is calculated according
to the following formula:

    Amount of interest = The quarter's net back pay  x  number
    of accrued days of interest (from the last day of that quarter to
    the date payment)  x  daily adjusted prime rate interest factor.
    The "daily adjusted prime rate interest factor" is
    derived by dividing the annual adjusted prime rate in effect by
    360 days. For example, the daily interest factor for the present
    adjusted prime rate of 11% is .0003055% (.11/360).
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The daily interest factors are shown in the list of adjusted prime
rates above. A computational example is provided in the
accompanying note. (FOOTNOTE 15)
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     The major alternative computational approach would involve
awarding interest on the total lump sum of net back pay from the
date of discrimination to the time of payment. We recognize that
this method would involve less complex calculations. We reject
the lump sum method, however, because it would penalize the
operator by assuming that the entire amount of the back pay debt
was due and owing on the first day of the back pay period. We
will carefully monitor the experience of our judges and parties
in applying the computational system announced in this decision.
We will modify the system if that experience over time
demonstrates the desirability of adjustment.

     In discrimination cases, our judges should advise the
parties of the methodology for calculating back pay and interest.
The parties shall submit to the judge the requisite back pay
figures and calculations, and are urged to make as much use of
stipulation as possible. The burden of computation of interest on
back pay awards should be placed primarily on the parties to the
case, not the judge, in order to comport with the adversarial
system.

     We apply the foregoing principles in this proceeding
because the issue of the appropriate rate of interest in
discrimination cases arising under the Mine Act was squarely
raised on review. As a matter of discretionary policy in judicial
administration, we will otherwise apply these principles only
prospectively to discrimination cases pending before our judges
as of the date of this decision or filed with the Commission as
of, or after, the date of this decision. We do not mean to
intimate that any previous awards of interest by our judges in
other cases, based on different computational methods, are
infirm.

     Applying our formula to the present case, we conclude that
reversal is necessary. The judge's award of 6% interest is so
disparate from the adjusted prime rates in effect from the date
of Bailey's discharge on June 27, 1980, as to raise questions
concerning whether the complainant would truly be made "whole" if
the judge's award stands. Accordingly, we hold that the judge
erred in awarding 6% interest, and will remand for recalculation
of interest pursuant to the interest formula and computational
methods announced in this case.

     IV. Tolling of the back pay award

     The judge concluded that Bailey was not entitled to back
pay after October 20, 1980, the date on which Bailey's complaint
was filed. That complaint requested reinstatement, but it was
amended January 22, 1981. The amended complaint sought back pay
and requested the Commission to "order respondents to pay Mr.
Bailey $900.00 for one year college tuition plus $400.00 book and
maintenance expense allowance in lieu of reinstatement at
respondents' mine." The accompanying motion to amend stated:
Subsequent to his filing of the complaint the Secretary
was informed by complainant Bailey that he did not wish to be
reinstated by respondents and that in lieu of reinstatement he



would accept tuition for one year of college plus an allowance
for expenses.
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     The judge granted the motion to amend and, when determining the
back pay award, applied Rule 15(c), Fed.R.Civ.P., and tolled the
award on October 20, 1980. Rule 15(c) provides that where a claim
or defense in an amended pleading arises out of the same
circumstances set forth in the original pleading, the amendment
relates back to the date of the original pleading. Relation back
has been generally permitted where the movant seeks to enlarge
the basis or extent of a demand for relief. See, for example,
Goodman v. Poland, 395 F.Supp. 660, 682-86 (D.Md.1975) (change of
theory of recovery from equity to law permitted); Wisbey v. Amer.
Community Stores Corp., 288 F.Supp. 728, 730-32 (D.Neb.1968)
(amendment seeking additional damages in FLSA action permitted).
We do not believe that the restrictive application of relation
back by the judge was appropriate in this case.

     Rather, in determining when back pay should terminate, we
look to the date when Bailey informed the Secretary he no longer
sought reinstatement at Arkansas-Carbona. We agree with the
judge's related conclusion: "It would be unfair and improper to
require a mine operator to pay a former employee back pay for a
period of time when the employee has unequivocally stated that he
does not want to return to his former employment." 3 FMSHRC at
2321. In a case involving similar issues, this judge compared a
miner's lack of desire to be reinstated to a rejection of an
offer of reinstatement under the National Labor Relations Act.
Secretary on behalf of Ball v. B & B Mining, 3 FMSHRC 2371, 2378
(October 1981) (ALJ). We concur with the NLRB rule that an
employer is released from his back pay obligations when the
employee rejects an appropriate offer of reinstatement, and
consider the analogy to the facts of this case appropriate. See,
for example NLRB v. Huntington Hospital, 550 F.2d 921, 924 (4th
Cir.1977); NLRB v. Winchester Electronics, Inc., 295 F.2d 288,
292 (2d Cir.1961); Lyman Steel Co., 246 NLRB 712 (1979).

     Tolling the back pay award on the date Bailey informed the
Secretary that he no longer desired reinstatement effectuates the
preceding principles, while the judge's relation back to the
original complaint needlessly and unfairly penalizes Bailey.
Therefore, we reverse the judge's relation back to the date of
the original pleading. The present record does not reveal the
date Bailey informed the Secretary of his waiver of
reinstatement. Accordingly, we additionally remand for
determination of that date in order that the back pay period may
be established and the necessary computations properly made.

    V. College tuition and related expenses.

Bailey's remaining contention concerning the award is that
the judge erred in not granting him tuition and miscellaneous
college expenses. The judge held, "Complainant failed to
establish any entitlement to an award of 1 year of college
tuition plus $400 book and miscellaneous expense allowance." 3
FMSHRC at 2322. We affirm the judge on this point.
The Secretary argued in his brief before the judge that
Bailey would not have paid tuition and expenses, but for his
accepting the position at Arkansas-Carbona. (FOOTNOTE 16) The judge found



that, prior to his employment with
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Arkansas-Carbona, Bailey worked as a campus security guard at
Arkansas Tech, and as a fringe benefit of that campus job did not
pay tuition. 3 FMSHRC at 2315. (The judge made no finding on
whether Bailey's campus job also entitled him to college
expenses.) After Bailey accepted a position at Arkansas-Carbona,
and resigned from his campus job, he paid his own tuition.

     The remedial goal of section 105(c) of the Act is to
return the miner to the status quo before the illegal
discrimination. Secretary on behalf of Dunmire and Estle v.
Northern Coal, 4 FMSHRC at 142. Had Bailey not been discharged
illegally, he would have been working at Arkansas-Carbona and
would have had to pay tuition for his classes. We do not see how
Arkansas-Carbona can be held responsible for a fringe benefit
Bailey did not receive from that company. Although at times we
may need to seek alternative remedies to make a miner whole for
illegal discrimination (for example, where reinstatement is
impossible or impractical), such considerations are not present
in this case.

     Accordingly, we affirm the judge's refusal to award
tuition and college expenses.

    VI. Conclusion

     For the foregoing reasons, we affirm the judge's severing
of the request for a civil penalty from the merits of the
discrimination case, and hold that in future cases the Secretary
must propose in his discrimination complaints a specific penalty
supported by allegations relevant to the statutory penalty
criteria. As we have stated above, we are accordingly in the
process of amending our Procedural Rule 42 to provide for unified
proceedings in the future.

     We reverse the judge's assessment of 6% interest on back
pay, and remand to the Chief Administrative Law Judge for
assignment to a judge for calculation of back pay and interest
according to the principles and methodology announced in this
decision. (FOOTNOTE 17) We reverse the judge's tolling of the back
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pay award on the date the complaint was filed, and additionally
remand for determination of the date Bailey informed the
Secretary he no longer wished reinstatement. Finally, we affirm
the judge's denial of Bailey's request for college tuition and
related expenses.

                           Rosemary M. Collyer Chairman
                           Richard V. Backley Commissioner
                           Frank F. Jestrab Commissioner
                           A.E. Lawson Commissioner
                           L. Clair Nelson Commissioner
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~FOOTNOTE_ONE

 We refer to the respondents collectively as "the
operator."

~FOOTNOTE_TWO
    2  Rule 15(c), Fed.R.Civ.P., provides in part:
Relation Back of Amendments. Whenever the claim or defense
asserted in the amended pleading arose out of the conduct,
transaction, or occurrence set forth or attempted to be set forth
in the original pleading, the amendment relates back to the date
of the original pleading.

~FOOTNOTE_THREE
     3 Commission Procedural Rule 25 provides:

The Secretary, by certified mail, shall notify the
operator or any other person against whom a penalty is proposed
of: (a) the violation alleged; (b) the amount of the penalty
proposed; and (c) that such person shall have 30 days to notify
the Secretary that he wishes to contest the proposed penalty. If
within 30 days from the receipt of the Secretary's notification
or proposed assessment of penalty, the operator or other person
fails to notify the Secretary that he intends to contest the
proposed penalty, the Secretary's proposed penalty shall be
deemed to be a final order of the Commission and shall not be
subject to review by the Commission or a court.

~FOOTNOTE_FOUR
      4 When penalties proposed by the Secretary are not
contested, however, a proposed civil penalty is not actually
assessed but is deemed to be a final order of the Commission, as
if the Commission had assessed it. 30 U.S.C. � 815(a). See also
Commission Procedural Rule 25 (n. 3 supra).

~FOOTNOTE_FIVE
     5 The words "shall be assessed a civil penalty by the
Secretary" in section 110(a) must be read in pari materia with
sections 105(a) and 110(i). Although section 110(a) uses the
language "shall be assessed a civil penalty by the Secretary,"
the express language of sections 105(a) and 110(i) makes clear
that this Secretarial function is one of proposal, not
disposition. The legislative history bears out this reading of



section 110(a). Conf.Rep. No. 461, 95th Cong., 1st Sess. 58
(1977) reprinted in Legis.Hist. 1336; S.Rep. 43, 45-46, reprinted
in Legis.Hist. 631, 633-34. Thus, the reference to "shall be
assessed" in section 110(a) means "shall be subject to a proposed
assessment of a civil penalty by the Secretary." See Sellersburg
Stone Co., supra.

~FOOTNOTE_SIX
     6 Section 104, 30 U.S.C. � 814 (Supp. V 1981), contains the
procedures through which an operator's violations of the Act or
its standards are enforced. Section 104(a) makes clear that
citations shall be issued for violations of "this Act, or any
mandatory health or safety standard, rule, order, or regulation
promulgated pursuant to this Act." 30 U.S.C. � 814(a).

~FOOTNOTE_SEVEN
     7 Section 108 permits injunctive relief and is not relevant
to the issues presented in this case.

~FOOTNOTE_EIGHT
     8 In this analysis, for convenience, we will refer to the
current Part 100 regulations, which became effective May 21,
1982. They are substantially similar to those in effect when the
judge's decision issued. The changes made do not affect our
analysis, and we would reach the same conclusions under either
version.

~FOOTNOTE_NINE
     9 A review of the discrimination cases adjudicated by this
Commission indicates that the Secretary has used the section
100.5 special assessment procedure in discrimination cases only
when the miner has proceeded on his own behalf pursuant to
section 105(c)(3) of the Act and prevailed, or when, as here, the
judge has severed the penalty proceedings from the discrimination
case. In other discrimination cases, the Secretary has requested
a penalty in his complaint of discrimination.

~FOOTNOTE_TEN
     10 Commission Procedural Rules 40 through 44 (29 C.F.R. 
2700.40 through 44) deal with discrimination complaints, but do
not resolve the issue of how a penalty is to be proposed. Rule 42
requires that a discrimination complaint include, among other
things, "a statement of the relief requested." The rule tracks
section 105(c)(2) of the Act, which requires the Secretary in his
complaint to "propose an order granting appropriate relief." 30
U.S.C. � 815(c)(2). The Secretary contends that a civil penalty
is part of the "relief" he may request in the complaint, and that
inclusion of such a request in a complaint conforms to Rule 42
and section 105(c)(2). We conclude, however, that "relief" as
used in section 105(c) and Rule 42 indicates only those remedies
available to make the discriminatee whole. Section 105(c)(3)
states in part, "The Commission shall . . . issue an order
. . . granting . . . relief . . . including . . .
rehiring or reinstatement . . . with backpay and interest or
such remedy as may be appropriate." 30 U.S.C. � 815(c)(3). The
legislative history also supports this reading of "relief." See
Secretary on behalf of Dunmire and Estle v. Northern Coal



Company, 4 FMSHRC 126, 142 (February 1982), citing to S.Rep. 37,
reprinted in Legis.Hist. 625. A civil penalty, on the other hand,
is not intended to compensate the victim but rather to deter the
operator's future violations.

~FOOTNOTE_ELEVEN
     11 We are presently in the process of adopting an interim
amended Rule 42, which will reflect our resolution of the penalty
issue. We also note that this case does not raise, and we do not
reach, the question of how penalties should be proposed when the
Secretary does not file a discrimination complaint on the miner's
behalf and the miner files his own complaint under section
105(c)(3).

~FOOTNOTE_TWELVE
     12 Section 105(c)(3) provides in part:

The Commission . . . shall issue an order, . . . if
the charges [of discrimination] are sustained, granting such
relief as it deems appropriate, including, but not limited to, an
order requiring the rehiring or reinstatement of the miner to his
former position with back pay and interest or such remedy as may
be appropriate.

30 U.S.C. � 815(c)(3).

~FOOTNOTE_THIRTEEN
     13 Prior to the passage of the Tax Equity and Fiscal
Responsibility Act of 1982, the IRS announced the adjusted prime
rate in the October of the appropriate year to take effect the
following February. For ease of administration under the Mine
Act, however, we have bounded certain interest periods at
December 31 and January 1 rather than at January 31 and February
(The NLRB's General Counsel has followed the same simplifying
approach. NLRB Memorandum GC 83-17, August 8, 1983.)

~FOOTNOTE_FOURTEEN
     14 Back pay is the amount equal to the gross pay the miner
would have earned from the operator but for the discrimination,
less his actual interim earnings. Bradley v. Belva Coal Co., 4
FMSHRC 982, 994-95 (June 1982). The first figure, the gross pay
the miner would have earned, is termed "gross back pay." The
third figure, the difference resulting from subtraction of actual
interim earning from gross back pay, is "net back pay"--the amount
actually owing the discriminatee. Interest is awarded on net back
pay only.

     In a discrimination case where, as here, there has been an
illegal discharge, the back pay period normally extends from the
date of the discrimination to the date a bona fide offer of
reinstatement is made. (As we conclude below, the period may also
be tolled when the discriminatee waives the right to
reinstatement.)

~FOOTNOTE_FIFTEEN
     15 The mechanics of the quarterly computation system may be
illustrated by the following hypothetical example, in which a



miner is discriminatorily discharged on January 1, 1983, and
offered reinstatement on September 30, 1983. Payment of back pay
and interest is tendered on October 15, 1983. After subtraction
of the relevant interim earnings, the net back pay of each
quarter involved in the back pay period is as follows:

     First quarter (beginning January 1, 1983)    $1,000
     Second quarter (beginning April 1, 1983)     $1,000
     Third quarter (beginning July 1, 1983)       $1,000

                        Total net back pay        $3,000

The adjusted prime interest rates in effect in 1983 are:

   16% per year (.0004444% per day) from January 1, 1983, to
June 30, 1983;

   11% per year (.0003055% per day) from July 1, 1983, to
December 31, 1983.

The interest award on the net back pay of each of these
quarters is as follows:

(1) First Quarter:

   (a) At 16% interest until end of second quarter of 1983:
       $1,000 net back pay  x  91 accrued days of interest (last day of
       first quarter plus the entire second quarter)  x  .0004444 =
       $40.44

Plus,

   (b) At 11% interest for entire third quarter through the
    date of payment:

      $1,000 net back pay  x  105 accrued days of interest (the
      third quarter plus 15 days)  x  .0003055 = $32.07
      (c) Total interest award on first quarter: $40.44 á $32.07
      = $72.51

(2) Second Quarter

     (a) At 16% interest for the last day of the second quarter
     $1,000  x  1 accrued day of interest  x  .0004444 = $.44

Plus,

     (b) At 11% interest for the entire third quarter through
     date of payment:
     $1,000  x  105 accrued days of interest  x  .0003055 =
     $32.07

     (c) Total = $.44 á $32.07 = $32.51

(3) Third Quarter:

     At 11% interest for the last day of the third quarter



     through date of payment:
     $1,000  x  16 accrued days of interest  x  .0003055 =
     $4.88 total

(4) Total Interest Award:

    $72.51 á 32.51 á 4.88 = $109.90
    This amount is added to the total amount of back pay
    ($3,000), for a total back pay award of $3,109.90.

~FOOTNOTE_SIXTEEN
16 The Secretary did not raise this issue on review and,
although Bailey briefly raised it in his petition for review, he
did not file a brief before us.

~FOOTNOTE_SEVENTEEN
17 The judge who decided this case has left the Commission.


